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The COVID-19 pandemic has left the SF Bay Area multifamily housing market in 
shambles. How bright is the light at the end of the tunnel? 
 
The shelter-in-place order issued throughout the state of California back in March left 
both renters and apartment owners deliberating how the pandemic would impact their 
lives, their apartments and their futures.  
 
Since then, many tenants have lost their job or suffered a significant drop in income and 
are faced with the tough decision of either leaving their apartment, or staying in place 
with the temporary protections provided to them from eviction moratoriums statewide. In 
the meantime, owners are left coping with the vacancies of those who did move and are 
now scrambling to decide on how best to manage their properties.  
 
Both parties have seen the pandemic as an opportunity to reassess their current 
situation holistically. Tenants' priorities in what their home must provide have changed 
given current circumstances (i.e., work from home features) while owners and investors 
are reconsidering what their properties should offer as they deal with this new reality.  
 
Employment 

 

As the accompanying charts indicate, the tech hub of the world has seen its most 
drastic, sudden dip ever while reacting to the economic uncertainty of the pandemic. 
Major job losses in the Bay Area give context to the current state of the multi-family 
housing market, as we’ve seen close to 600,000 individuals (~15% of the Bay Area 
workforce) resign their commitment to living in the region. The combination of those 
recently unemployed and those who are no longer inclined to live in close proximity to 
their jobs has rent demand in Bay Area rental markets at an all-time low.  
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While some are quick to compare the occupational effect of the pandemic to the 
preceding national recession, the disparities are noticeable. The shock of the current 
pandemic jolted current businesses to react abruptly, and the percentage of workers 
now unemployed is nearly double that of the previous recession.  
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Additionally, there are differences in which industries workers are most frequently fired 
from; finance and insurance took the biggest hit in the Great Recession, whereas 
hospitality, travel, food & drink, and retail have been the hardest hit by the current 
pandemic. Nearly half of the 140,000 lost jobs in San Francisco come from the leisure 
and hospitality industry alone.  
 

 
 
San Francisco and San Jose rank second and fourth, respectively, on nation-wide 
metros that have the highest rate of temporary and permanent business closures. It’s 
important to note that the other metros that round out the top five (Honolulu, Las Vegas, 
Kahului) have economies heavily dependent on the leisure and travel industry, implying 
that the pandemic is impacting a wider array of enterprises in the Bay Area when 
compared to other urban areas.  
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The silver lining revealed from these graphics is the outlook provided by Oxford 
Economics’ projections. San Jose, in recovering from its near 15% job loss, is holding 
true to the employment uptick portrayed in recent months. Ideally, the forecasts remain 
accurate and the job losses in the Bay Area can level off between 5-6% by the end of 
this year. These projections imply that the pandemic could be a blip on the radar long 
term, with 2021 benchmarking the restart of job growth in the area and ultimately 
stabilizing the following year.  
  
Rent Level and Growth 
 
Taking a look at the following charts, annual rent level and rent growth in the three 
major Bay Area markets follow similar trajectories, but differ in where they project to be 
in the next year. These markets were in nearly identical positions at the 2019-2020 turn, 
creating a very neutral playing field in analyzing their recovery. Rent is not projected to 
stabilize near pre-COVID levels until 2024.  
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Current conditions are matching CoStar’s projections, but most likely won’t see the 
quick, exponential uptick in rent growth that did in fact follow previous economic 
downturns. One factor that will contribute to this is the prediction that remote working 
policies will remain in place once stay at home orders have been lifted, creating less 
immediate demand in the area as companies won’t need all of their employees living 
nearby.  
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San Francisco may see historic lows in the categories, and San Jose could shrink to a 
margin similar to what the area experienced during the Great Recession. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Interestingly enough, the East Bay may be the rental market least impacted by the 
pandemic, most likely being supported by those former San Francisco market tenants 
making a “short move” to a more affordable area.  
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In each market, rent level is expected to stay negative until 2022, forcing Bay Area 
apartment owners to remain flexible with their asking rent in an effort to stay afloat until 
then.  
 
Bay Area vs. Competing Local and National Markets 

The regional landscape of the California rental market has seen a severe change in 
recent months. Business closures and a further desire for consistent isolation has 
decimated the social ecosystem that urban areas like San Jose and San Francisco  
have offered, as restaurants, bars, and other services that gave these cities personality 
and flavor no longer carry the presence they once did.  

 
Additionally, those inclined to work from home desire a larger space to live in that can 
accommodate an office or work area, which dense urban housing often lacks. This has 
shifted renter preference towards larger, cheaper, outdoor-friendly housing options that 
the surrounding suburban markets offer. Former tenants living in Santa Cruz, San 
Francisco, and San Jose are now fleeing to areas such as Stockton, Sacramento, and 
Salinas to reap the benefits of price points that have been slow in reacting to the 
population growth.  
 
Within the top 20 rental markets in the U.S., San Jose and San Francisco continue to go 
against current trends. Nearly all major urban markets were able to stabilize between 
two and three months after a national state of emergency was declared, but San Jose 
and San Francisco have only seen constant, steady declines in asking rent. Much of 
this can be attributed to factors mentioned earlier in this article: increased 
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unemployment, the eviction moratorium in the state, and the mass urban exodus into 
suburban markets.  
 
A recent report from Bloomberg confirms this… 

 
“The median monthly rent for a studio in [San Francisco] tumbled 31% in             
September 2020 from a year earlier to $2,285, compared with a 0.5% decline             
nationally, according to data released [October 13, 2020] by Realtor.com. One-           
bedroom rents…fell 24% and two-bedrooms were down 21%, to $2,873 and           
$3,931 a month, respectively.” 

 
Other Bay Area cities also experienced significant drops:  
 
Studio apartment rents for September 2020:  

Alameda – down 12% 
Santa Clara – down 19% 
San Mateo – down 18% 

 

 
The high cost of living in these markets has been an ongoing complaint for Bay Area 
renters for years, and the pandemic has served as the tipping point for those owners 
now meeting their tenants demands and offering more concessions. Federal assistance 
has allowed those who have lost their jobs to cover some expenses, but renters and 
landlords can’t rely on this band-aid solution long-term and must act accordingly. 
 
Nevertheless, no amount of manager generosity or government aid can stop these 
markets from being the most expensive in the country. Even after these historic 
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contemporary dips in asking rents, Zumper’s most recent national rent report sees a 
one-bedroom in San Francisco still hundreds of dollars more expensive on average 
than the 2nd highest market (New York). San Jose and the East Bay share a similar 
rental difference to the next highest west-coast markets. (LA, Seattle, and San Diego).  
 
Vacancy 

 
 
 
 
 
 

As expected with tenants departing these markets to more affordable and 
population-sparse areas within the state, vacancy rates in San Francisco, San Jose, 
and the East Bay have hit historic levels. It’s projected that owners will continue to have 
trouble maximizing their capacity until the start of 2022, coming six months after the 
projected employment surge and aligning with the first stages of future rent growth.  
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Generally, San Francisco, San Jose, and East Bay property owners were able to power 
through the summer, widely considered the most popular time of year for new lease 
engagement start dates as well as renewal, with their heads above water. However, 
depending on how certain short-term factors play out, we still may see drastic shifts in 
vacancy rates before the year’s end.  
 
Of all the graphics featured in this article, vacancy rates and the projected vacancy 
forecast are the most susceptible to change. These metrics are heavily impacted by 
legal issues regarding the eviction moratoriums taking place state-wide. With the recent 
passage of AB3088, vacancy rates are projected to increase around the Bay at a similar 
rate, as tenants can continue occupying their current homes if they choose without legal 
pressure of paying off their deferred rents.  
 
Sales and Transactions 

 
With over a 50% drop in all three markets, deal flow is down with projects on pause and 
owners holding on to their assets in the wake of economic uncertainty. However, with 
the price/unit projecting a noticeable but brief downturn in the coming year and cap 
rates remaining steady because of unchanged or reduced interest rates, shrewd 
investors have the opportunity to buy low in a hectic market. The value of these 
properties could see a massive uptick in just a few years, allowing purchasers to take 
advantage of the dip and suffer short term losses for long term success.  
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The price per unit pattern movement of the three markets have been nearly identical for 
over a decade, with the gaps between pricing reflective of the demand in each market. 
This solidifies how dependent each of the individual housing markets are for each other 
in setting price points. With the surging demand in the East Bay, it wouldn’t be 
surprising if the area became more enticing for owners looking to maximize profit 
margins, aligning with the stated projections.  
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Concluding Thoughts 

The Bay Area housing market has been drastically affected by the current pandemic 
and the shelter-in-place requirements. Even with a potential rebound of purchasing and 
rental demand by the end of the year, the three major markets are noticeably limping 
behind the surrounding counties, many of which have seen considerable growth despite 
the precarious state of our economy.  
 
Despite its constant fixture as some of the most expensive apartment markets in the 
nation, rent growth in San Francisco, San Jose, and the East Bay was trending down in 
the years before the pandemic, bringing asking rent prices down with it. Regardless, 
tenants aren’t sitting tight.  
 
As employment rates have cratered, tenants in the Bay Area can’t keep up with the high 
cost of living and have been forced out. Additionally, increased remote work available 
from employers in the area combined with incentives to get out of the densely populated 
cities for health-related reasons result in more and more people vacating their San Jose 
and San Francisco residences, allowing neighboring counties to reap the benefits. All of 
these factors have combined for record high vacancy rates, which could further be 
impacted by relevant legislation in the coming months.  
 
With cities still in a state of lockdown, owners have been committed to hanging onto 
their assets to avoid making a hasty decision in uncertain market conditions. It provides 
an opportunity for savvy investors to “zig” while others “zag”, and potentially find a 
diamond in the rough that could return a high margin when the economy eventually 
recovers.  
 
All in all, the Bay Area is in the middling stages of the current downturn, and tenants 
and owners alike continue to play a slow game and hope that the most optimistic 
projections come true. Renters have more leverage than ever, and owners should 
continue to cater to the state of the market accordingly and keep a close eye on laws 
that get passed before the end of 2020.  
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